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"Forget him," quoth my censurers, "forget him; what is he?" iii. 42..Therewithal Sindbad the Sailor bestowed largesse upon him and made him his
boon-companion, and he abode, leaving him not night or day, to the last of their lives. Praise be to God the Glorious, the Omnipotent, the Strong,
the Exalted of estate, Creator of heaven and earth and land and sea, to whom belongeth glorification! Amen. Amen. Praise be to God, the Lord of
the Worlds! Amen..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story i.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? la. The Disciple's Story dcccci.So the prince's father and his uncle and
his mother and the grandees of the realm repaired to his tomb and the princess made lamentation over him, crying aloud. She abode by the tomb a
whole month; then she let fetch painters and caused them limn her portraiture and that of the king's son. Moreover, she set down in writing their
story and that which had befallen them of perils and afflictions and set it [together with the pictures], at the head of the tomb; and after a little, they
departed from the place. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary, O king of the age, than the story of the fuller and his wife and the
trooper and what passed between them.".Meanwhile, El Abbas abode with his cousin Akil twenty days, after which he made ready for the journey
to Baghdad and letting bring the booty he had gotten of King Zuheir, divided it between himself and his cousin. Then he set out for Baghdad, and
when he came within two days' journey of the city, he called his servant Aamir and bade him mount his charger and forego him with the
baggage-train and the cattle. So Aamir [took horse and] fared on till he came to Baghdad, and the season of his entering was the first of the day; nor
was there little child or hoary old man in the city but came forth to divert himself with gazing on those flocks and herds and upon the goodliness of
those slave-girls, and their wits were amazed at what they saw. Presently the news reached the king that the young man El Abbas, who had gone
forth from him, was come back with herds and rarities and slaves and a mighty host and had taken up his sojourn without the city, whilst his
servant Aamir was presently come to Baghdad, so he might make ready dwelling- places for his lord, wherein he should take up his abode..? ? ? ? ?
v. The Stolen Purse dccccxcix.The woman who used to act as decoy for them once caught them a woman from a bride-feast, under pretence that
she had a wedding toward in her own house, and appointed her for a day, whereon she should come to her. When the appointed day arrived, the
woman presented herself and the other carried her into the house by a door, avouching that it was a privy door. When she entered [the saloon], she
saw men and champions (131) [and knew that she had fallen into a trap]; so she looked at them and said, "Harkye, lads! (132) I am a woman and
there is no glory in my slaughter, nor have ye any feud of blood-revenge against me, wherefore ye should pursue me; and that which is upon me of
[trinkets and apparel] ye are free to take." Quoth they, "We fear thy denunciation." But she answered, saying, "I will abide with you, neither
coming in nor going out." And they said, "We grant thee thy life.".Ninth Officer's Story, The, ii. 167..? ? ? ? ? Accuse me falsely, cruelly entreat
me; still ye are My heart's beloved, at whose hands no rigour I resent..[Then they went up to the palace and] the interpreter went in to Selma and
said to her, 'O king of the age, here is an Indian woman, who cometh from the land of Hind, and she hath laid hands on a young man, a servant,
avouching that he is her husband, who hath been missing these two years, and she came not hither but on his account, and indeed these many days
she hath done almsdeeds [in the city]. And here is a man, a cook, who avoucheth that the young man is his slave.' When the queen heard these
words, her entrails quivered and she groaned from an aching heart and called to mind her brother and that which had betided him. Then she bade
those who were about her bring them before her, and when she saw them, she knew her brother and was like to cry aloud; but her reason restrained
her; yet could she not contain herself, but she must needs rise up and sit down. However, she enforced herself unto patience and said to them, 'Let
each of you acquaint me with his case.'.? ? ? ? ? She shot at me a shaft that reached my heart and I became The bond- man of despair, worn out
with effort all in vain..Meanwhile, El Abbas betook himself to his father's camp, which was pitched in the Green Meadow, by the side of the Tigris,
and none might make his way between the tents, for the much interlacement of the tent-ropes. When the prince reached the first of the tents, the
guards and servants came out to meet him from all sides and escorted him till he drew near the sitting-place of his father, who knew of his coming.
So he issued forth of his pavilion and coming to meet his son, kissed him and made much of him. Then they returned together to the royal pavilion
and when they had seated themselves and the guards had taken up their station in attendance on them, the king said to El Abbas, "O my son, make
ready thine affair, so we may go to our own land, for that the folk in our absence are become as they were sheep without a shepherd." El Abbas
looked at his father and wept till he swooned away, and when he recovered from his swoon, he improvised and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ?
? ? ? ? ? ? ec. Story of the Barber's Third Brother cli.The old man took the casting-bottle from the Jew and going up to Noureddin and the damsel,
sprinkled their faces, whereupon they came to themselves and fell to relating to each other that which they had suffered, since their separation, for
the anguish of severance. Moreover, Noureddin acquainted Sitt el Milah with that which he had endured from the folk who would have slain him
and made away with him; and she said to him, "O my lord, let us presently give over this talk and praise God for reunion of loves, and all this shall
cease from us." Then she gave him the cup and he said, "By Allah, I will nowise drink it, whilst I am in this plight!" So she drank it off before him
and taking the lute, swept the strings and sang the following verses:.Mariyeh opened the mantle, and when she saw that necklace, and indeed the
place was illumined with the lustre thereof, she looked at her slave-girl and said to her, "By Allah, O Shefikeh, one look at him were liefer to me
than all that my hand possesseth! Would I knew what I shall do, whenas Baghdad is empty of him and I hear no tidings of him!" Then she wept and
calling for inkhorn* and paper and pen of brass, wrote the following verses:.Pious Woman accused of Lewdness, The, ii. 5..When she had made an
end of her song, Queen Es Shuhba arose and said, 'Never heard I from any the like of this.' And she drew Tuhfeh to her and fell to kissing her. Then
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she took leave of her and flew away; and all the birds took flight with her, so that they walled the world; whilst the rest of the kings tarried
behind..? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse dcix.? ? ? ? ? So, O Aamir, haste thy going, e'en as I do, so may I Heal my sickness and the draining of
the cup of love essay;.? ? ? ? ? By Allah, without fail, to-morrow thou shalt see Me with ox-leather dress and drub the nape of thee!.? ? ? ? ? k. The
Vizier's Son and the Bathkeeper's Wife dlxxxiv.?STORY OF THE RICH MAN WHO GAVE HIS FAIR DAUGHTER IN MARRIAGE TO THE
POOR OLD MAN..When the king heard his speech, he turned to him and said, "It is grievous to me, O vizier of good counsel." And he told him
that the [other] sages testified [to the correctness of their fellow's interpretation of the dream]; whereupon Er Rehwan sighed and knew that the king
went in fear of him; but he showed him fortitude and said to him, "God assain the king! My counsel is that the king accomplish his commandment
and execute his ordinance, for that needs must death be and it is liefer to me that I die, oppressed, than that I die, an oppressor. But, if the king see
fit to defer the putting of me to death till the morrow and will pass this night with me and take leave of me, when the morrow cometh, the king shall
do what he will.".Sons, Story of King Suleiman Shah and his, i. 150..When the folk heard his words, they talked of letting him go; but the Persian
said, 'O folk, let not his speech beguile you. This fellow is none other than a thief who knoweth how to sing, and when he happeneth on the like of
us, he is a singer.' 'O our lord,' answered they, 'this man is a stranger, and needs must we release him.' Quoth he, 'By Allah, my heart revolteth from
this fellow! Let me make an end of him with beating.' But they said, 'Thou mayst nowise do that' So they delivered the singer from the Persian, the
master of the house, and seated him amongst them, whereupon he fell to singing to them and they rejoiced in him..?Story of King Ibrahim and His
Son..Viziers, Story of King Dadbin and his. i. 104..77. King Kisra Anoushirwan and the Village Damsel ccclxxxix.All this while, Selim lay in
shackles and strait prison, and melancholy possessed him by reason of that whereinto he had fallen of that tribulation. Then, when troubles waxed
on him and affliction was prolonged, he fell sick of a sore sickness. When the cook saw his plight (and indeed he was like to perish for much
suffering), he loosed him from the shackles and bringing him forth of the prison, committed him to an old woman, who had a nose the bigness of a
jug, and bade her tend him and medicine him and serve him and entreat him kindly, so haply he might be made whole of that his sickness. So the
old woman took him and carrying him to her lodging, fell to tending him and giving him to eat and drink; and when he was quit of that torment, he
recovered from his malady..When the king heard this from his son, he rose to his feet and calling for his charger of state, took horse with
four-and-twenty amirs of the chief officers of his empire. Then he betook himself to the palace of the King of Baghdad, who, when he saw him
coming, bade his chamberlains open the doors to him and going down himself to meet him, received him with all worship and hospitality and
entreated him with the utmost honour. Moreover, he carried him [and his suite] into the palace and causing make ready for them carpets and
cushions, sat down upon a chair of gold, with traverses of juniper- wood, set with pearls and jewels. Then he bade bring sweetmeats and
confections and odoriferous flowers and commanded to slaughter four-and-twenty head of sheep and the like of oxen and make ready geese and
fowls, stuffed and roasted, and pigeons and spread the tables; nor was it long before the meats were set on in dishes of gold and silver. So they ate
till they had enough and when they had eaten their fill, the tables were removed and the wine-service set on and the cups and flagons ranged in
order, whilst the mamelukes and the fair slave- girls sat down, with girdles of gold about their middles, inlaid with all manner pearls and diamonds
and emeralds and rubies and other jewels. Moreover, the king bade fetch the musicians; so there presented themselves before him a score of
damsels, with lutes and psalteries and rebecks, and smote upon instruments of music, on such wise that they moved the assembly to delight..86.
Omar ben el Khettab and the Young Bedouin cccxcv.As for Firouz, when he went forth from his house, he sought the letter, but found it not; so he
returned home. Now his return fell in with the king's going forth and he found the latter's sandal in his house, whereat his wit was dazed and he
knew that the king had not sent him away but for a purpose of his own. However, he held his peace and spoke not a word, but, taking the letter,
went on his errand and accomplished it and returned to the king, who gave him a hundred dinars. So Firouz betook himself to the market and
bought what beseemeth women of goodly gifts and returning to his wife, saluted her and gave her all that he had brought and said to her, "Arise
[go] to thy father's house." "Wherefore?" asked she, and he said, "Verily, the king hath been bountiful to me and I would have thee show forth this,
so thy father may rejoice in that which he seeth upon thee." "With all my heart," answered she and arising forthright, betook herself to the house of
her father, who rejoiced in her coming and in that which he saw upon her; and she abode with him a month's space, and her husband made no
mention of her..? ? ? ? ? b. The Story of Janshah ccccxcix.? ? ? ? ? I saw thee, O thou best of all the human race, display A book that came to teach
the Truth to those in error's way..Certain husbandmen once made complaint to David (on whom be peace!) against certain owners of sheep, whose
flocks had fallen upon their crops by night and devoured them, and he bade value the crops [and that the shepherds should make good the amount].
But Solomon (on whom be peace!) rose and said, "Nay, but let the sheep be delivered to the husbandmen, so they may take their milk and wool, till
they have repaid themselves the value of their crops; then let the sheep return to their owners." So David withdrew his own ordinance and caused
execute that of Solomon; yet was David no oppressor; but Solomon's judgment was more pertinent and he showed himself therein better versed in
jurisprudence.' (245).Ramazan in my life ne'er I fasted, nor e'er, i. 49..? ? ? ? ? For whom is thy departure even as a father's loss! To fly or creep,
like nestlings, alone, they strive in vain..110. King Shah Bekhi and his Vizier Er Rehwan dccclxxxv.The Fourth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? For
love with your presence grows sweet, untroubled and life is serene And the star of our fortune burns bright, that clouds in your absence did
veil..Then he conferred on him a dress of honour and engaged to him for the completion of the dowry and sent to his father, giving him the glad
news and comforting his heart with [the tidings of] his son's safety; after which he said to Bihzad, Arise, O my son, and go to thy father.' 'O king,'
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rejoined the prince, 'complete thy kindness to me by [hastening] my going-in to my wife; for, if I go back to my father, till he send a messenger and
he return, promising me, the time will be long.' The king laughed and marvelled at him and said to him, 'I fear for thee from this haste, lest thou
come to shame and attain not thy desire.' Then he gave him wealth galore and wrote him letters, commending him to the father of the princess, and
despatched him to them. When he drew near their country, the king came forth to meet him with the people of his realm and assigned him a
handsome lodging and bade hasten the going-in of his daughter to him, in compliance with the other king's letter. Moreover, he advised the prince's
father [of his son's coming] and they busied themselves with the affair of the damsel..? ? ? ? ? So be thou kind to me, for love my body wasteth
sore, The thrall of passion I'm become its fires consume me quite..Reshid (Er), Ibn es Semmak and, i. 195..16. The Fox and the Crow cl.? ? ? ? ? ? ?
? ? ? Announcing the return o' th' absent ones,.The master of police held his hand from him, saying, "Belike he is of the kinsmen of the Commander
of the Faithful," and said to the second, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him whose rank (75) time abaseth not, and if it descend (76)
one day, it will assuredly return [to its former height]; thou seest the folk [crowd] in troops to the light of his fire, some standing around it and some
sitting." So the master of the police refrained from slaying him and said to the third, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him who plungeth
through the ranks (77) with his might and correcteth (78) them with the sword, (79) so that they stand straight; (80) his feet are not loosed from the
stirrup, (81) whenas the horsemen on the day of battle are weary." So the master of police held his hand from him also, saying, "Belike, he is the
son of a champion of the Arabs.".When twenty days had passed by, each [egg] was hatched, and the vizier bade them pair the chickens, male and
female, and rear them well. So they did this and it was found a charge unto no one. Then they waited for them awhile and after this the vizier
enquired of the chickens and was told that they were become fowls. Moreover, they brought him all their eggs and he bade set them; and after
twenty days there were hatched from each [pair] of them thirty or five-and-twenty or fifteen [chickens] at the least. The vizier let note against each
man the number of chickens that pertained to him, and after two months, he took the old hens and the cockerels, and there came to him from each
man nigh half a score, and he left the [young] hens with them. On like wise he sent to the country folk and let the cocks abide with them. So he got
him young ones [galore] and appropriated to himself the sale of the fowls, and on this wise he got him, in the course of a year, that which the regal
estate required of the king and his affairs were set right for him by the vizier's contrivance. And he peopled (258) the country and dealt justly by his
subjects and returned to them all that he took from them and lived a happy and prosperous life. Thus good judgment and prudence are better than
wealth, for that understanding profiteth at all times and seasons. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the man whose
caution slew him.".? ? ? ? ? t. The Weaver who became a Physician by his Wife's Commandment dccccix.Therewithal the young man was moved
to delight and exclaimed, "By Allah, thou sayest well, O Sitt el Milan! Let me hear more." Then he handselled her with fifty dinars and they drank
and the cups went round among them; and her seller said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is the season of leave-taking; so let us hear somewhat on the
subject." Accordingly she struck the lute and avouching that which was in her heart, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Enchanted
Youth vii 3. The Porter and the Three Ladies of Baghdad ix.? ? ? ? ? And horses eke wouldst have led to thee day by day And girls, high- breasted
maids, and damsels black and white,.? ? ? ? ? Bravo for her whose loosened locks her cheeks do overcloud! She slays me with her cruelty, so fair
she is and proud..Now Ilmeddin Senjer was at that time Master of Police and he was a man of experience, well versed in affairs: so the king sent for
him and when he came before him, he discovered to him that which was in his mind. Quoth Ilmeddin Senjer, 'I will do my endeavour for that
which our lord the Sultan seeketh.' Then he arose and returning to his house, summoned the captains of the watch and the lieutenants of police and
said to them, 'Know that I purpose to marry my son and make him a bride-feast, and it is my wish that ye assemble, all of you, in one place. I also
will be present, I and my company, and do ye relate that which ye have heard of extraordinary occurrences and that which hath betided you of
experiences.' And the captains and sergeants and agents of police made answer to him, saying, 'It is well: in the name of God! We will cause thee
see all this with thine eyes and hear it with thine ears.' Then the master of police arose and going up to El Melik ez Zahir, informed him that the
assembly would take place on such a day at his house; and the Sultan said, 'It is well,' and gave him somewhat of money for his expenses..149. El
Melik en Nasir and his Vizier dcxcvii.Meanwhile, the youth abode expecting his governor's return, but he returned not; wherefore concern and
chagrin waxed upon him, because of his mistress, and his longing for her redoubled and he was like to slay himself. She became aware of this and
sent him a messenger, bidding him to her. So he went to her and she questioned him of the case; whereupon he told her what was to do of the
matter of his governor, and she said to him, 'With me is longing the like of that which is with thee, and I misdoubt me thy messenger hath perished
or thy father hath slain him; but I will give thee all my trinkets and my clothes, and do thou sell them and pay the rest of my price, and we will go, I
and thou, to thy father.'.The folk flocked about them, to divert themselves with watching the play, and they called the bystanders to witness of the
wager and fell a-playing. El Abbas forbore the merchant, so he might lead him on, and procrastinated with him awhile; and the merchant won and
took of him the hundred dinars. Then said the prince, "Wilt thou play another game?" And the other answered, "O youth, I will not play again,
except it be for a thousand dinars." Quoth the prince, "Whatsoever thou stakest, I will match thy stake with the like thereof." So the merchant
brought out a thousand dinars and the prince covered them with other thousand. Then they fell a-playing, but El Abbas was not long with him ere
he beat him in the square of the elephant, (77) nor did he leave to do thus till he had beaten him four times and won of him four thousand dinars..? ?
? ? ? All hearkening to my word, obeying my command, In whatsoever thing is pleasing to my sight..? ? ? ? ? f. The Lady and her Two Lovers
dcccclxxxiv.Then he dealt the boy a cuff and he let go his ear, whereupon Aboulhusn put off his clothes and abode naked, with his yard and his
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arse exposed, and danced among the slave-girls. They bound his hands and he wantoned among them, what while they [well-nigh] died of laughing
at him and the Khalif swooned away for excess of laughter. Then he came to himself and going forth to Aboulhusn, said to him, "Out on thee, O
Aboulhusn! Thou slayest me with laughter." So he turned to him and knowing him, said to him, "By Allah, it is thou slayest me and slayest my
mother and slewest the sheikhs and the Imam of the Mosque!".? ? ? ? ? At their appointed terms souls die; but for despair My soul is like to die, or
ere its term betide..? ? ? ? ? b. The Cook's Story (238) cxxi.? ? ? ? ? But now unto me of my loves accomplished are joyance and cheer And those
whom I cherish my soul with the wine of contentment regale..? ? ? ? ? b. Bakoun's Story of the Hashish-Eater cxliii.? ? ? ? ? b. The Merchant and
his Sons ccccxliv.? ? ? ? ? How oft I've waked, how many a cup of sorrow have I drained, Watching the stars of night go by, for sleepless
languishment!.So Iblis drank off his cup, and when he had made an end of his draught, he waved his hand to Tuhfeh, and putting off that which
was upon him of clothes, delivered them to her. Amongst them was a suit worth ten thousand dinars and a tray full of jewels worth a great sum of
money. Then he filled again and gave the cup to his son Es Shisban, who took it from his hand and kissing it, stood up and sat down again. Now
there was before him a tray of roses; so he said to her 'O Tuhfeh sing upon these roses.' Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and sang the
following verses:.El Abbas from Akil his stead is come again, iii. 108..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Officer's Story dccccxxxii.She laughed and cried out
to the women of the house, saying, "Ho, Fatimeh! Ho, Khedijeh! Ho, Herifeh! Ho, Senineh!" Whereupon all those who were in the place of women
and neighbours flocked to me and fell a-laughing at me and saying, "O blockhead, what ailed thee to meddle with gallantry?" Then one of them
came and looked in my face and laughed, and another said, "By Allah, thou mightest have known that she lied, from the time she said she loved
thee and was enamoured of thee? What is there in thee to love?" And a third said, "This is an old man without understanding." And they vied with
each other in making mock of me, what while I suffered sore chagrin..One day my master said to me, 'Knowest thou not some art or handicraft?'
And I answered, saying, 'O my lord, I am a merchant and know nought but traffic.' Quoth he, 'Knowest thou how to shoot with a bow and arrows?'
And I replied, 'Yes, I know that.' So he brought me a bow and arrows and mounting me behind him on an elephant, set out with me, at the last of
the night, and fared on till we came to a forest of great trees; whereupon he made me climb a high and stout tree and giving me the bow and arrows,
said to me, 'Sit here, and when the elephants come hither by day, shoot at them, so haply thou shalt hit one of them; and if any of them fall, come at
nightfall and tell me.' Then he went away and left me trembling and fearful. I abode hidden in the tree till the sun rose, when the elephants came out
and fared hither and thither among the trees, and I gave not over shooting at them with arrows, till I brought down one of them. So, at eventide, I
went and told my master, who rejoiced in me and rewarded me; then he came and carried away the dead elephant..First Officer's Story, The, ii.
122..? ? ? ? ? Be gracious, so our gladness may be fulfilled with wine And we of our beloved have easance, without fear..? ? ? ? ? A damsel made
for love and decked with subtle grace; Thou'dst deem the very sun had borrowed from her face..Most like a wand of emerald my shape it is, trow I,
ii. 245..When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of
the bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more extraordinary than this..When the
prince came before him, he sought of him his daughter in marriage, and the king said, 'Indeed, thou art her equal, but none dare name a man to her,
because of her aversion to men.' So the prince pitched his tents under the windows of the princess's palace, till one day he got hold of one of her
favourite slave-girls and gave her wealth galore. Quoth she to him, 'Hast thou a wish?' 'Yes,' answered he and acquainted her with his case; and she
said, 'Indeed thou puttest thyself in peril.' Then he abode, flattering himself with false hopes, till all that he had with him was gone and the servants
fled from him; whereupon quoth he to one in whom he trusted, 'I am minded to go to my country and fetch what may suffice me and return hither.'
And the other answered, 'It is for thee to decide.' So they set out to return, but the way was long to them and all that the prince had with him was
spent and his company died and there abode but one with him, on whom he loaded what remained of the victual and they left the rest and fared on.
Then there came out a lion and ate the servant, and the prince abode alone. He went on, till his beast stood still, whereupon he left her and fared on
afoot till his feet swelled..Three men once went out in quest of riches and came upon a block of gold, weighing a hundred pounds. When they saw
it, they took it up on their shoulders and fared on with it, till they drew near a certain city, when one of them said, 'Let us sit in the mosque, whilst
one of us goes and buys us what we may eat." So they sat down in the mosque and one of them arose and entered the city. When he came therein,
his soul prompted him to play his fellows false and get the gold for himself alone. So he bought food and poisoned it; but, when he returned to his
comrades, they fell upon him and slew him, so they might enjoy the gold without him. Then they ate of the [poisoned] food and died, and the gold
abode cast down over against them..? ? ? ? ? O thou my inclining to love him that blamest, Shall lovers be blamed for the errors of Fate?.133. The
City of Brass dlxvi.Now a party of the troops had banded themselves together for Belehwan; so they sent to him and bringing him privily, went in
to the little Melik Shah and seized him and seated his uncle Belehwan on the throne of the kingship. Then they proclaimed him king and did
homage to him all, saying, 'Verily, we desire thee and deliver to thee the throne of the kingship; but we wish of thee that thou slay not thy brother's
son, for that on our consciences are the oaths we swore to his father and grandfather and the covenants we made with them.' So Belehwan granted
them this and imprisoned the boy in an underground dungeon and straitened him. Presently, the heavy news reached his mother and this was
grievous to her; but she could not speak and committed her affair to God the Most High, daring not name this to King Caesar her husband, lest she
should make her uncle King Suleiman Shah a liar..Would God upon that bitterest day, when my death calls for me, i. 47.Accordingly, the trooper
bought him a house near at hand and made therein an underground passage communicating with his mistress's house. When he had accomplished
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his affair, the wife bespoke her husband as her lover had lessoned her and he went out to go to the trooper's house, but turned back by the way,
whereupon quoth she to him, 'By Allah, go forthright, for that my sister asketh of thee.' So the dolt of a fuller went out and made for the trooper's
house, whilst his wife forewent him thither by the secret passage, and going up, sat down beside her lover. Presently, the fuller entered and saluted
the trooper and his [supposed] wife and was confounded at the coincidence of the case. (230) Then doubt betided him and he returned in haste to
his dwelling; but she forewent him by the underground passage to her chamber and donning her wonted clothes, sat [waiting] for him and said to
him, 'Did I not bid thee go to my sister and salute her husband and make friends with them?' Quoth he, 'I did this, but I misdoubted of my affair,
when I saw his wife.' And she said, 'Did I not tell thee that she resembleth me and I her, and there is nought to distinguish between us but our
clothes? Go back to her.'.He returned them the most gracious of answers and bade carry the Magian forth of the town and set him on a high scaffold
that had been builded for him there; and he said to the folk, 'Behold, I will torture him with all kinds of fashions of torment.' Then he fell to telling
them that which he had wrought of knavery with the daughter of his father's brother and what he had caused betide her of severance between her
and her husband and how he had required her of herself, but she had sought refuge against him with God (to whom belong might and majesty) and
chose rather humiliation than yield to his wishes, notwithstanding stress of torment; neither recked she aught of that which he lavished to her of
wealth and raiment and jewels..Meanwhile, he ceased not, he and his beloved, Queen Mariyeh, in the most delightsome of life and the pleasantest
thereof, and he was vouchsafed by her children; and indeed there befell friendship and love between them and the longer their companionship was
prolonged, the more their love waxed, so that they became unable to endure from each other a single hour, save the time of his going forth to the
Divan, when he would return to her in the utterest that might be of longing. Aud on this wise they abode in all solace and delight of life, till there
came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies. So extolled be the perfection of Him whose kingdom endureth for ever,
who is never heedless neither dieth nor sleepeth! This is all that hath come down to us of their story, and so peace [be on you!].When it was the
fourth day, the fourth vizier, whose name was Zoushad, made his appearance and prostrating himself to the king, said to him, "O king, suffer not
the talk of yonder youth to delude thee, for that he is not a truth-teller. So long as he abideth on life, the folk will not give over talking nor will thy
heart cease to be occupied with him." "By Allah," cried the king, "thou sayst sooth and I will cause fetch him this day and slay him before me."
Then he commanded to bring the youth; so they brought him in shackles and he said to him, "Out on thee! Thinkest thou to appease my heart with
thy prate, whereby the days are spent in talk? I mean to slay thee this day and be quit of thee." "O king," answered the youth, "it is in thy power to
slay me whensoever thou wilt, but haste is of the fashion of the base and patience of that of the noble. If thou put me to death, thou wilt repent, and
if thou desire to bring me back to life, thou wilt not be able thereunto. Indeed, whoso acteth hastily in an affair, there befalleth him what befell
Bihzad, son of the king." Quoth the king, "And what is his story?" "O king," replied the young treasurer,.When this came to the king's knowledge,
he despatched troops in pursuit of Zourkhan, to stop the road upon him, whilst he himself went out and overtaking the vizier, smote him on the
head with his mace and slew him. Then he took his daughter by force and returning to his dwelling-place, went in to her and married her. Arwa
resigned herself with patience to that which betided her and committed her affair to God the Most High; and indeed she was used to serve Him day
and night with a goodly service in the house of King Dabdin her husband..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Tuhfet el Culoub and Haroun er Reshid
dccccxlii.Son, The History of King Azadbekht and his, i. 61..My secret is disclosed, the which I strove to hide, iii. 89..11. The Hermits cxlviii.? ? ?
? ? God to a tristful lover be light! A man of wit, Yet perishing for yearning and body-worn is he..There was once a man of fortune, who lost his
wealth, and chagrin and melancholy got the mastery of him, so that he became an idiot and lost his wit. There abode with him of his wealth about a
score of dinars and he used to beg alms of the folk, and that which they gave him he would gather together and lay to the dinars that were left him.
Now there was in that town a vagabond, who made his living by sharping, and he knew that the idiot had somewhat of money; so he fell to spying
upon him and gave not over watching him till he saw him put in an earthen pot that which he had with him of money and enter a deserted ruin,
where he sat down, [as if] to make water, and dug a hole, in which he laid the pot and covering it up, strewed earth upon the place. Then he went
away and the sharper came and taking what was in the pot, covered it up again, as it was..58. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh (232) dcxlvi.59. The
Enchanted Horse Night cclvii.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story iv.? ? ? ? ? I am become, for severance from my loved one, Like a left hand,
forsaken of the right..Still by your ruined camp a dweller I abide, ii. 209..?STORY OF THE MAN WHO WAS LAVISH OF HIS HOUSE AND
HIS VICTUAL TO ONE WHOM HE KNEW NOT.."O king," answered the youth, "if there have betided thee talk because of me, by Allah, by
Allah the Great, those who have brought on thee this talk from the folk are these wicked viziers, who devise with the folk and tell them foul things
and evil concerning the king's house; but I trust in God that He will cause their malice to revert upon their heads. As for the king's menace of me
with slaughter, I am in the grasp of his hand; so let not the king occupy his mind with my slaughter, for that I am like unto the sparrow in the hand
of the fowler; if he will, he slaughtereth him, and if he will, he looseth him. As for the delaying of my slaughter, it [proceedeth] not [from] the king,
but from Him in whose hand is my life; for, by Allah, O king, if God willed my slaughter, thou couldst not avail to postpone it, no, not for a single
hour. Indeed, man availeth not to fend off evil from himself, even as it was with the son of King Suleiman Shah, whose anxiety and carefulness for
the accomplishment of his desire of the new-born child [availed him nothing], for his last hour was deferred how many a time! and God saved him
until he had accomplished his [foreordained] period and had fulfilled [the destined term of] his life.".Indeed, thou'st told the tale of kings and men
of might, iii. 87..The Ninth Night of the Month..The old man carried Tuhfeh up [to the dais and seated her] on a chair of gold beside the throne,
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whilst she was amazed at that which she saw in that place and magnified her Lord (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) and hallowed
Him. Then the kings of the Jinn came up to the throne and seated themselves thereon; and they were in the semblance of mortals, excepting two of
them, who were in the semblance of the Jinn, with eyes slit endlong and jutting horns and projecting tusks. After this there came up a young lady,
fair of favour and pleasant of parts; the light of her face outshone that of the flambeaux, and about her were other three women, than whom there
were no fairer on the face of the earth. They saluted Tuhfeh and she rose to them and kissed the earth before them; whereupon they embraced her
and sat down on the chairs aforesaid.
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